	



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 29 April 2008 starting at 7pm


Present:

Councillor D Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Development Services, Director of Community Services, Human Resources Manager, Legal Services Manager.

1

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors Eccleston, Elms, Gridley, Punchard and Waddington.

2

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend N Mailer, opened the meeting with prayers. 

3

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

4

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

5

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 4 March 2008 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the inclusion of the full details of the amendment which has been agreed in relation to the Notice of Motion concerning the proposed Post Office closures.  The minutes of the meeting of the Special Council held on 27 March 2008 were also agreed and signed by the Chairman.

6

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

7

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader, Councillor E M H Ranson, highlighted key activities of the Council’s work, including the Housing Stock Transfer, Job Evaluation, the continued roll out of the 3 Stream Waste Collection system, the Castle Museum scheme and setting of the Council’s budget, all of which had taken up the bulk of officer and member time during recent months.  The Leader thanked all officers and members for their contributions in the municipal year just ended and believed that both Council and Members had worked well together for the benefit of the residents of the Borough.

The Leader reminded the Council that fifteen new members had joined the Council at the start of the municipal year and that they had had to be introduced to the ways of local government and had received much assistance during that first year of office.  

The Leader confirmed that the Council had much to be proud of over the year.  Independent surveys had put the Council as the safest place to live in the North West, the Council’s Revenue and Benefits section had been judged second out of 353 Councils on achievement and Ribble Valley Borough Council had the lowest Council tax in the North West.  These were just some of the highlights of achievements during the year.  The Leader also looked forward to the challenges and opportunities of the next municipal year.  

The Leader personally thanked the Mayor for chairing the meetings of the Council in an exemplary manner, and being an excellent Ambassador for the Ribble Valley throughout her Mayoral year.  He also passed on the Council’s thanks to her Consort for his steadfast and unswerving support over the last 12 months.  

Finally, the Leader ended by informing the Council that he had received a letter from the Chief Executive giving notice of his intention to retire with effect from April 2009.    The Leader thanked the Chief Executive for his service to the Council over many years and also personally for the help and guidance which he had received as Leader in his first year in the role.  

8

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor Alan Knox, echoed the Leader’s comments and thanks with regard to the Mayor, Consort and the Chief Executive.  

Councillor Knox asked if the Leader could state what the Council’s policy was regarding car leasing.  The Leader confirmed that the Council’s policy was to provide lease cars to its senior staff as part of their remuneration package.  All Directors and Service Managers were eligible to lease cars.  The Council contributed 10% of the employees salary towards the car and the employee was required to meet the difference between the cost of the car chosen and the Council’s contribution.  Four additional members of staff currently had lease cars on a protected basis, but these were being phased out following the Job Evaluation exercise.  The Leader confirmed that full details of the Council’s car leasing scheme was set out in the car lease scheme booklet which was available from the Director of Resources.  

In a supplementary question Councillor Knox asked if it would not be beneficial for the Council to adopt a policy that officers should select vehicles in bands A and B in relation to emissions.  The Leader confirmed that the leasing scheme was kept under review and the current tax bands did, in fact, act as an incentive for officers to choose low emission vehicles.

Next Councillor Knox asked if the Leader would say how he intended to make the Annual Public Meeting more attractive to members of the public.  The Leader reminded Members that for the past twelve years the Annual Public Meeting had been a key feature of the Council’s dialogue with the residents of the Ribble Valley.  It provided an opportunity for members of the public to meet with both Councillors and Officers and discuss matters which impacted on their lives within the Borough.  He acknowledged that in recent years attendance by the public had been disappointing and so careful consideration had been given to seek alternative mechanisms to engage with residents in a more meaningful manner.  The Leader was pleased to report that in 2009 the Council was looking to adopt an “open day” approach where members of the public would be invited to visit the Council Chamber on a Saturday to learn more about the work of the Council via information displays and discussions with staff.  Members would also be on hand to listen directly to any particular concerns/issues.  A small working group of officers were to begin working on plans for such an event in the coming months.  

Councillor Knox then went on to ask when the Council’s policy on petitions would be presented to the Council.  The Leader confirmed that he would bring something to the first Council meeting of the new municipal year.

Finally,  Councillor Knox asked if the Leader would state how many times he had attended joint meetings with Leaders of all of the Lancashire authorities and how many official meetings he had had with the Leader of the County Council.  

The Leader confirmed that he met formally with County Councillor Hazel Harding twice a year.  In addition he met with fellow Lancashire Leaders six times a year, the District Leaders’ Forum six times a year and with PLACES - Pennine Lancashire Leaders and Chief Executives Group, six times a year.  The Leader confirmed that the meetings enabled him to fully engage with key strategic groups/partnerships across Lancashire and to ensure that Ribble Valley had a voice in all aspects of Local Government life at both District and County level.  

In a supplementary question Councillor Knox suggested that the minutes of such meetings should be reported to Council.  The Leader agreed that information should be disseminated regarding his attendance at such meetings and he would look to introduce something in the next year in order to report back on a more formal basis.  

9

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Planning and Development Committee – 6 March 2008 

Councillor Rogerson submitted a question from on behalf of a resident of Longridge regarding a local planning decision.  The Chair of Planning & Development Committee, Councillor R Sherras, confirmed that he would ask officers to respond to the question in writing. 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Community Committee – 11 March 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 12 March 2008 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Housing Committee – 13 March 2008 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 1 April 2008 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received with the exception of Minute Nos. 943 and 945 which were starred items.


Minute 943 


Councillor Ranson proposed acceptance of the Council’s Treasury Management Strategy as prepared by the Director of Resources.  This was seconded by Councillor R Sherras.

RESOLVED:
That the Treasury Management Strategy be approved.


Minute 945


Councillor Ranson proposed acceptance of the proposed changes to Committee structures as recommended by Policy and Finance Committee.  This was seconded by Councillor R Sherras.


Councillor A Knox proposed an amendment regarding the removal of Health and Housing Committee.  This was seconded by Councillor G Sowter.  The amendment was briefly discussed then put to the vote and was lost.  

RESOLVED:
That the proposed changes to the Committee Structures, as recommended by Policy and Finance Committee, be approved.

(vi)
Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee – 3 April 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Planning and Development Committee – 8 April 2008
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(viii)
Accounts and Audit Committee – 9 April 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Licensing Committee – 10 April 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee – 15 April 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(xi)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 17 April 2008

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

Councillor M Robinson proposed a vote of thanks to the Mayor and thanked her for her contribution to the life of Ribble Valley during her term of office and for being an excellent Ambassador for the Borough.

The meeting closed at 8pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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